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JOINT RECYCLING COMMITTEE 

June 10
th

, 2019 

HAWKESBURY TOWN HALL 

________________________________ 

  

PRESENT: Normand Riopel, Chairperson, Mayor, Township of Champlain 

 Robert Kirby, Mayor, Township of East Hawkesbury  

André Chamaillard, Councillor, Town of Hawkesbury  

Paula Knudsen, Chief Administrator Officer, Township of Champlain 

 Luc Lalonde, Administrator Clerk-Treasurer, Township of East Hawkesbury  

 Daniel Gatien, Chief Administrator Officer, Town of Hawkesbury 

 Guillaume Boudrias, Technical Services Director, Town of Hawkesbury 

 Robert Lefebvre, Recycling Coordinator 

  

Also Present: Robert Lessard, Recycle Action Inc. 

 

Chairperson Normand Riopel called the meeting to order at 8:30 am  

 

Declaration – Conflict of Interest 

 

Robert Lefebvre declared a pecuniary interest on page 21 and 22 of the Agenda being amounts for his 

consulting services for the months of February, March and April 2019.  Robert Lefebvre also 

mentioned that he would withdraw from the meeting room during the presentation of the accounts and 

requested Paula Knudsen to act as the recording secretary during his absence. 

. 

 

Recycle Action Inc. 

 

Robert Lessard mentioned that the problems continue to persist, being the lack of availability of 

markets for the sale of certain recyclable material.   

 

Robert Lessard stated that he had been in contact with Carole Lavigne, Director of Economic 

Development for the United Counties of Prescott and Russell, who coordinates the agricultural plastic 

bale wrappings program.  Robert Lessard mentioned that due to the maximum storage limit imposed by 

the Certificate of Approval from the Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and Parks on the 

property of Recycle Action Inc., Carole Lavigne has offered to investigate the possibility of storage of 

excess material on County property.  However, it was also noted that storage of recyclable material off-

site of Recycle Action Inc. would also have to be in compliance with regulations of the Ministry. 
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Recycle Action Inc.  (continuation) 

 

Robert Lessard also mentioned that under their Environmental Youth Project that a sum of $1,457 had 

been awarded to “L’École Secondaire Catholique Régionale de Hawkesbury” for the construction of 

wood gardens to grow produce. 

 

Robert Kirby stated that at a recent conference, being the Federation of Canadian Municipalities, there 

was a Halifax-based company that had new technology for handling waste material and that 

representatives from this company would be making a presentation to County Council in the latter part 

of June of this year.  Robert Kirby stated that this company is seeking a minimum quantity of material 

including payment of a tipping fee for their services.  Robert Kirby mentioned that he would be 

providing further information as to the scheduling of this presentation. 

 

Robert Lessard stated that the new Executive Director has recently started his new employment duties 

with Groupe Convex and that the agreement for the processing of recyclable material will be addressed 

in the very near future.  Robert Lefebvre inquired from Robert Lessard as to whether our Agreement is 

the first one to expire that they have with their municipal clients.  Robert Lessard confirmed that this 

was the situation and, as such, is taking longer for them to develop their proposal for pricing since it 

will be used for their other municipal clients.  Robert Lessard mentioned that they have to consider 

market conditions including recyclable material that is no longer profitable or accepted by markets. 

 

Chairperson Riopel thanked Robert Lessard for his continual update as to the current situation. 

 

 

Adoption of minutes – May 13
th

, 2019 

 

After a brief discussion as to the minutes of the meeting of May 13
th

, 2019 it was subsequently 

 

Moved by:  Paula Knudsen 

Seconded by: André Chamaillard      

 

THAT the minutes of the meeting of May 13
th

, 2019 be adopted as presented. 

 

CARRIED 
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Tonnage Reports 

 

The Recycling Coordinator stated that the material collected for the months of January to May 2019 

was 591.60 tonnes in comparison to 587.72 tonnes for the same period the previous year, being an 

increase of 3.88 tonnes or 0.66%.   

 

The Recycling Coordinator also stated that the tonnage of the electrical and electronic waste diverted 

from landfill sites by Recycle Action Inc. for the months of January to May 2019 was 34.35 tonnes in 

comparison to 42.73 tonnes for the same period the previous year, being a decrease of 8.38 tonnes. 

 

 

Update – Recycling Vehicles 

 

Luc Lalonde mentioned that the transmission of one of the recycling vehicles had to be dismantled and 

rebuilt and that it has now been received and will be re-installed.  It was also mentioned that due to this 

truck being non-operative that the services of Mayer Sanitation Limited had to be used for six (6) days 

plus the use of GRS Sanitation in order to continue providing scheduled services.  It has been estimated 

that with the repairs to the transmission including truck rentals that the costs will range in excess of 

$20,000. 

 

 

Accounts 

 

Robert Lefebvre withdrew from the meeting room further to the declaration of a pecuniary interest and 

Paula Knudsen acted as Recording Secretary. 

 

The accounts were presented to the Members of the Committee and it was  

 

Moved by:  André Chamaillard  

Seconded by:  Paula Knudsen  

 

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the accounts paid, as per Schedule “A” attached hereto and forming part 

of these minutes, be approved as presented to the Committee. 

 

CARRIED 

 
Robert Lefebvre returned to the meeting and assumed his duties as Recording Secretary. 
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2019 Financial Report  

 

Robert Lefebvre provided an update as to the revenues and expenditures of the joint recycling 

operations with the following comments being made: 

 

- The total costs for the May 2019 household hazardous waste event was $56,893;  Robert 

Lefebvre indicated that last year’s costs for the May 2018 event was similar, being $55,649 and 

appears to be normal for spring events.  The October events are usually less expensive with the 

costs being $44,108 in 2018 and $40,354 in October 2017; 

 

- With respect to the repairs for the two (2) recycling vehicles the total combined costs is 

approximately $10,000 as of April not including the current expenditures for the repairs to the 

transmission that could amount to $15,000.  With this expenditure, the costs to date would be 

approximately $25,000 and the total combined budget for the year is $45,000; 

 

- The budget for the leasing of vehicles due to mechanical failure is $15,000, however with the 

recent requirements for leasing of equipment, approximately two-thirds of the budget has now 

been expended; 

 

- Based upon current projections and assuming fuel prices remain relatively stable that the 2019 

budget of $60,000 should be adequate; and 

 

- The grant claims have been made for the May 2019 household hazardous waste event and are 

consistent with past claims with respect to amounts to be received. 

 

Robert Lefebvre mentioned that the other expenditures are consistent and within prorated budgetary 

expenditures and will continue to be monitored. 

 

 

Household Hazardous Waste Day Activities 

 

Robert Lefebvre stated that the next event is scheduled for October 5
th

, 2019 and that the school “Le 

Sommet” will be invited to participate and that he would be contacting them. 
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Mayer Sanitation – Contracting Services 

 

At the last meeting of the Joint Recycling Committee dated May 13
th

, Guillaume Boudrias had been 

mandated by the Committee to contact Mayer Sanitation as to their possibility in providing collection 

services. 

 

Since Guillaume Boudrias mentioned that he had obtained preliminary estimates of costing from Mayer 

Sanitation and that the same could be the subject of future negotiations.  It was therefore 

 

Moved by:  Paula Knudsen 

Seconded by:  Luc Lalonde 

 

THAT a closed meeting of the Joint Recycling Committee be held for the purpose of discussing 

pricing as to the possible contracting of services for the collection of recyclable material to Mayer 

Sanitation Limited. 

 

CARRIED 

 

 

It was subsequently 

 

Moved by:  Luc Lalonde 

Seconded by:  Paula Knudsen 

 

THAT the meeting of the Joint Recycling Committee be re-opened. 

 

CARRIED 
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WASTE-FREE ONTARIO ACT 2016 

 

Robert Lefebvre indicated that the Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks had appointed 

a Special Advisor on Recycling and Plastic Waste to immediately address a number of issues, being the 

serious problem of plastic pollution and litter, improving recycling and also increasing the number of 

products that can go into the blue box. 

 

Robert Lefebvre mentioned that the most important task of the new Special Advisor will be to act as a 

mediator to bring producers and municipalities together in reaching an agreement on key issues of 

producer responsibility.  In addition, the mandate of the Special Advisor will also be in an advisory 

capacity in order to provide advice to the Minister on how other issues may be addressed in the overall 

recycling system. 

 

Robert Lefebvre mentioned that the Special Advisor has been given until July 20, 2019 to advise the 

Minister has to the issues that have been agreed upon and recommendations as to how to address 

outstanding issues.  A copy of the letter from the Minister of the Environment, Conservation and Parks 

to David Lindsay, Special Advisor, is attached hereto including a copy of the News Release and are 

both identified as Schedule “B” to these minutes of the Committee.  

 

 

Service Agreement – Mike’s Waste Disposal Inc. -  Collection – Part of Ward 4 – Champlain 

 

Paula Knudsen stated that she had a conversation with Mike’s Waste Disposal Inc. regarding the 

upcoming changes in recycling as it relates to full producer responsibility and that the terms and 

condition of the existing collection contract for a portion of pickup of recycling material would require 

changes. 

 

Paula Knudsen stated that Mike Sauvé indicated his interest in continuing to provide services and is 

also willing to discuss and negotiate any matters relating to the pickup of recyclable material. 
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Next Meeting 

 

The next meeting of the Hawkesbury and Area Joint Recycling Committee is scheduled for August 

26
th

, 2019 at 8:30 am. 

 

Adjournment 
 

This meeting of the Recycling Committee was adjourned at 9:26a.m. on a motion by André 

Chamaillard and seconded by Paula Knudsen. 

        
NORMAND RIOPEL    ROBERT LEFEBVRE 

CHAIRPERSON     RECYCLING COORDINATOR  
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Schedule “A” to the minutes of the Joint Recycling Committee dated June 10
th

, 2019 
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Schedule “B” to the minutes of the Joint Recycling Committee dated June 10
th

, 2019 
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